

# How the Romney-Ryan Ticket **Hurts Latinos**

Vanessa Cárdenas

August 15, 2012

It is probably safe to assume that not many Latinos had heard of or knew much about Rep. Paul Ryan (R-WI) before GOP presidential nominee and former Massachusetts Gov. Mitt Romney announced that he was choosing Rep. Ryan as his running mate. Yet now that he is the Republican vice presidential nominee, his budget proposal—along with Gov. Romney's—will be scrutinized by the Latino community.

When Latinos look closely, they will find that the policies that both candidates embrace are in direct contradiction to the policies that most Latinos support. As a 2011 LatinoDecision/Impremedia poll shows, 55 percent of Latinos believe that the government should make investments to stimulate the economy, 72 percent oppose cutting Medicare, and 60 percent believe that government should ensure that everyone has access to health care, among other findings.

Below we provide the facts on where Gov. Romney and Rep. Ryan stand on the key issues Latinos care about.

#### Health care

- Under the Affordable Care Act, an estimated 5.4 million Latinos will gain health care coverage.2
- 736,000 Latino young adults between ages 19 and 25 now have coverage under their parent's employer-sponsored or individually purchased health plan, thanks to the Affordable Care Act.3
- Both Gov. Romney and Rep. Ryan have committed to repealing and replacing the Affordable Care Act.4

### Pell Grants

- According to a Student Aid Policy Analysis report, from 2007 to 2008 Latino students were 13.7 percent of Pell Grant recipients.<sup>5</sup> The federal Pell Grant program provides need-based grants to low-income undergraduate and certain postbaccalaureate students to promote access to postsecondary education.
- Rep. Ryan's budget would cut the Pell Grant program by \$200 billion, which could "ultimately knock more than one million students off" the program over the next 10 years.<sup>6</sup>
- Gov. Romney plans to "simplify" (i.e., cut) federal higher education spending, which will make it much more difficult for students to receive financial support for school. He also plans to "refocus" education spending,8 which would result in increasing the requirements of receiving a Pell Grant.

## Head Start

- In 2010, 34 percent of children in Head Start were of Hispanic origin. Head Start is a federal program that promotes the school readiness of children from birth to 5 years old from low-income families.
- The Ryan budget would cut \$430.3 million from Head Start programs nationally,<sup>10</sup> eliminating 61,612 slots for children and 22,640 jobs in fiscal year 2013 alone.
- Gov. Romney, as governor of Massachusetts, cut money from Head Start; <sup>11</sup> in 2005 he cut Head Start by \$1.3 million, and in 2006 he cut \$1 million from the program.

## Housing

- Latinos have a foreclosure rate about double that of whites—9.8 percent, compared to 5 percent for whites.<sup>12</sup>
- Gov. Romney advocates a hands-off approach to the housing crisis, letting it run its course and hit rock bottom.<sup>13</sup>
- Gov. Romney supports the elimination of the Consumer Financial Protection Bureau, 14 which was established to enforce federal fair-lending laws that protect consumers from discriminatory lending practices. According to the Center for Responsible Lending, Latino borrowers were 30 percent more likely to get a subprime loan than were whites.15

## Jobs and job training

- Hispanics comprise a large part of the low-skilled labor market, <sup>16</sup> making up more than 20 percent of workers in the construction and food industry. <sup>17</sup>
- Under the Ryan budget plan, investments to improve and repair the nation's interstate highway system, public transportation, and railroads will be cut,<sup>18</sup> which would eliminate jobs for Latinos.
- If the Ryan budget were adopted into law, funding for federal job-training programs would be virtually eliminated. <sup>19</sup> According to the Campaign to Invest in America's Workforce, <sup>20</sup> the Ryan budget would reduce the budget line that funds job-training programs by more than \$16 billion, or 22 percent.
- The Ryan budget would cut programs such as YouthBuild and JobCorps, which serve
  a substantial number of Latinos.
- As governor of Massachusetts, Romney vetoed \$11 million in job-training funds.<sup>21</sup> As
  a presidential candidate, he has proposed big job-training cuts, as well.<sup>22</sup>

#### Taxes

- Gov. Romney plans to increase taxes for millions of families and children of color by cutting the child tax credit and the earned income tax credit, which reduces families' income taxes for all dependent children and supplements the wages of low-income families, respectively.
- 3.7 million Hispanic families with 8 million Hispanic children would receive a tax increase from the loss of tax credits from the child tax credit and the earned income tax credit.<sup>23</sup>

## **Immigration**

- Gov. Romney supports a policy of "self-deportation," which aims to make the lives of the undocumented so difficult that they would choose to leave the country voluntarily.
- Gov. Romney also supports Arizona's "papers please" law,<sup>24</sup> which requires that
  law enforcement officers demand proof of legal status from anyone they suspect is
  undocumented.
- Rep. Ryan voted for the infamous Sensenbrenner bill (H.R. 4437) back in 2005, which made it a felony to be in the country without immigration status.<sup>25</sup>
- Gov. Romney has promised to veto the DREAM Act, which would provide kids who
  lack immigration status and came to the United States as children the opportunity to
  earn citizenship by going to college or serving the country through military service.<sup>26</sup>
- Rep. Ryan voted against the DREAM Act in 2010.<sup>27</sup>

## Poverty

- The Hispanic poverty rate increased from 25.3 percent in 2009 to 26.6 percent in 2010. Thirteen million Latinos were considered poor in 2010, representing an increase of 893,000 since 2009.<sup>28</sup>
- More Latino children are living in poverty—6.1 million in 2010—than children of any other racial or ethnic group.<sup>29</sup>
- Rep. Ryan gets 62 percent of his budget cuts from programs for lower-income Americans. His budget would kick millions off of the Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program and would gut the Women, Infants, and Children nutrition program. Nineteen percent of nutrition assistance participants are Hispanic, and Hispanics represent the largest racial or ethnic group in the Women, Infants, and Children program.
- Gov. Romney's budget plans could kick 13 million people off of food stamps. 34

# Medicaid and the Children's Health Insurance Program

- In 2009, 27 percent of Hispanic Americans—13 million people, including 9 million children—were covered by Medicaid.<sup>35</sup>
- According to the National Council of La Raza,<sup>36</sup> Latinos are about two times more likely than whites to have coverage through Medicaid or the Children's Health Insurance Program; nearly half (49.3 percent) of Latino children have Medicaid or are covered by the Children's Health Insurance Program.
- Rep. Ryan proposed ending the Medicaid entitlement,<sup>37</sup> instead providing fixed-dollar-amount funding to states through block grants that would reduce funding for the program, thus jeopardizing the coverage and protections currently guaranteed for children and other vulnerable populations.
- The Ryan budget would dramatically reduce funding for the Children's Health Insurance Program by cutting nearly \$29 billion in two years alone.<sup>38</sup>

## Reproductive rights

- Latina women experience unintended pregnancies at double the rate of white women.<sup>39</sup> In addition, the abortion rate among Latina women is double the rate among white women.<sup>40</sup>
- Gov. Romney has pledged to "get rid of" Planned Parenthood and to end funding for our nation's family planning program. Rep. Ryan has voted to deny federal funding for both. 41 They also have also supported legislation that would allow employers to take away no-cost contraceptive coverage from employees.
- Both Gov. Romney and Rep. Ryan have supported "personhood" amendments that
  would ban abortion in all circumstances with no exceptions whatsoever and would
  criminalize certain forms of birth control and fertility treatments.<sup>42</sup>

• Eliminating the Title X Family Planning Program, which serves more than 5 million people with family planning services each year, 43 would disproportionately hurt Latina women. In 2011, 29 percent of Title X clients were identified as Latina—many of whom have no other health care access.

Vanessa Cárdenas is the Director of Progress 2050 Action, a project of the Center for American Progress Action Fund.

#### Endnotes

- Matt Barreto, "Paul Ryan, the national debt and the Latino vote," LatinoDecisions blog, August 11, 2012, available at http://www.latinodecisions.com/blog/2012/08/11/paulrvan-the-national-debt-and-the-latino-vote/.
- Ashley Henderson, Wilma Robinson, and Kenneth Finegold. "The Affordable Care Act and Latinos" (Washington: ASPE: Health and Human Services, 2012).
- Ibid
- Romney for President, "Health Care: Repeal and Replace Obamacare," available at http://www.mittromney.com/ issues/health-care.
- Mark Kantrowitz, "The Distribution of Grants and Scholarships by Race," FinAid.org, September 2, 2011, available at www.finaid.org/scholarships/20110902racescholarships.pdf.
- Joy Resmovits, "Pell Grants For Poor Students Lose \$170 Billion in Ryan Budget," Huffington Post, March 27, 2012, available at http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2012/03/27/pell $grants-paul-ryan-budget\_n\_1383178.html?ref=education.$
- Equal Justice Works, "What Romney's Education Plan Means for College Students," U.S. News, June 6, 2012, available at http://www.usnews.com/education/blogs/student-loanranger/2012/06/06/what-romneys-education-plan-meansfor-college-students.
- Stephanie Schmit, "Head Start Participants, Programs, Families and Staff in 2010" (Washington: CLASP, 2011).
- 10 National Education Association, "House FY 2013 Budget Resolution: Impact on Head Start (HAS section 639)," available at http://www.nea.org/assets/docs/Impact\_of\_Ryan\_Budget\_on\_Head\_Start\_by\_State.pdf.
- 11 Sam Drzymala, "Bridge Briefing: Mitt Romney &K-12 Education,"The Wire blog for American Bridge, May 23, 2012, available at www.americanbridgepac.org/2012/05/wire/ research/bridge-briefing-mitt-romney-k-12-education/.
- 12 Christian E. Weller, Julie Ajinkya, and Jane Farrell, "The State of Communities of Color in the U.S. Economy" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2012), available at http:// www.americanprogress.org/issues/2012/04/communities of color.html.
- 13 Huma Khan, "Florida Primary: Mitt Romney Focuses on Housing Crisis, Attacks Newt Gingrich on Freddie Mac Ties," ABC News, January 23, 2012, available at http://abcnews. go.com/Politics/OTUS/florida-primary-mitt-romney-focuseshousing-crisis-attacks/story?id=15422253#.UCpVBdWwWK-.
- 14 Consumer Financial Protection Bureau, Restoring Trust in the Mortgage Market (2012), available at http://files.consumerfinance.gov/f/201207\_cfpb\_factsheet\_restoring-trust-in-themortgage-market.pdf.
- 15 Barbara Reynolds, "Minorities fall victim to predatory lending," The Root DC blog for The Washington Post, July 16, 2012, available at http://www.washingtonpost.com/ blogs/therootdc/post/minorities-fall-victim-to-predatorylenders/2012/07/16/gJQAraMYpW\_blog.html.
- 16 Robert I. Lerman and Stefanie R. Schmidt, "An Overview of Economic, Social, and Demographic Trends Affecting the US Labor Market" (Washington: The Urban Institute, 1999) available at http://www.dol.gov/oasam/programs/history/ herman/reports/futurework/conference/trends/trendsVII.
- 17 Labor Council for Latin American Advancement, "The Latino Worker in the United States" (2011), available at http://www. docstoc.com/docs/78269984/LCLAA-REPORT--The-Latino-Worker-in-The-United-States-%282011%29.

- 18 Adam Hersh and Sarah Ayres, "New Ryan Budget Disinvests in America House Republican Budget Proposes \$871 Billion in Investment Cuts" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2012), available at http://www.americanprogress.  $org/issues/2012/03/budget\_disinvestment.html/.$
- 19 Neil Bomberg, "The Impact of Rep. Paul Ryan's Budget on Federal Job Training Programs" (Washington: National League of Cities, 2011), available at http://citiesspeak. org/2012/03/28/the-impact-of-rep-paul-ryans-budget-onfederal-job-training-programs-2/.
- 20 Form letter from Campaign to Invest in America's Workforce to U.S. representative, March 27, 2012, available at http:// www.nationalskillscoalition.org/federal-policies/misc documents/ciaw\_letter\_2012-03-27.pdf.
- 21 Sam Drzymala, "Governor Romnev's Education Cuts Hurt Massachusetts and His Agenda Would Make America Less Competitive," American Bridge, Press release, April 24, 2012 available at http://www.americanbridgepac.org/2012/04/ newsroom/presidential/governor-romneys-education-cutshurt-massachusetts-and-his-agenda-would-make-americaless-competitive/.
- 22 Fawn Johnson, "Tomorrow's Workforce" National Journal, June 1, 2012, available at http://www.nationaljournal. com/issues/teaching-and-training-tomorrow-s-workforce-20120531.
- 23 The White House, The Tax Relief, Unemployment Insurance Reauthorization, and Job Creation Act of 2010: A Win for Hispanic Families, available at http://m.whitehouse.gov/sites/ default/files/101210-tax-relief-hispanics.pdf.
- "Full Transcript of CNN Arizona Republican Presidential Debate," CNN, February 22, 2012, available at http://transcripts. cnn.com/TRANSCRIPTS/1202/22/se.05.html.
- 25 Border Protection, Antiterrorism, and Illegal Immigration Control Act of 2005, H.R. 4437, available at http://thomas.loc. gov/cgi-bin/query/z?c109:hr4437.eh:.
- Joshua Dorner, "News Flash: BREAKING: Mitt Romney Promises to Veto DREAM Act if Elected," ThinkProgress, December 31, 2011, available at http://thinkprogress.org/ politics/2011/12/31/396087/breaking-mitt-romney-promisesto-veto-dream-act-if-elected/.
- 27 Matthew Jaffe, "Ryan Defends Romney on Immigration Record," ABC News, April 4, 2012, available at http://abcnews. go.com/blogs/politics/2012/04/ryan-defends-romney-onimmigration-record/.
- 28 National Council of La Raza, "Weak Economy a Key Factor in Growing Poverty Among Hispanics Throughout 2010," Press release, September 14, 2011, available at http://www. nclr.org/index.php/about\_us/news/news\_releases/weak\_ economy\_a\_key\_factor\_in\_growing\_poverty\_among\_hispanics\_throughout\_2010/.
- 29 Mark Hugo Lopez, "Childhood Poverty Among Hispanics Sets Record, Leads Nation" (Washington: Pew Hispanic Center, 2012), available at http://www.pewhispanic. org/2011/09/28/childhood-poverty-among-hispanics-setsrecord-leads-nation/.
- Kelsey Merrick and Jim Horney, "Chairman Ryan Gets 62 Percent of His Huge Budget Cuts from Programs for Lower-Income Americans" (Washington: Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, 2012), available at http://www.cbpp.org/ cms/index.cfm?fa=view&id=3723.
- 31 Pat Garofalo, "House Republican Budget Could Cut Off Food Assistance For Millions Of Low-Income Americans," Think-Progress, March 22, 2012, available at http://thinkprogress. org/economy/2012/03/22/450050/house-republicanbudget-could-cut-off-food-assistance-for-millions-of-lowincome-americans/.

.....

- 32 SNAP to Health, "SNAP: Frequently Asked Questions," available at http://www.snaptohealth.org/snap/snap-frequentlyasked-questions/.
- 33 Food and Nutrition Service, Reaching Low-Income Hispanics With Nutrition Assistance (U.S. Department of Agriculture, 2012), available at http://www.fns.usda.gov/cga/factsheets/ reaching.htm.
- 34 Pat Garofolo, "Romney's Economic Plan Would Throw 13 Million People Off of Food Stamps" ThinkProgress, May 22, 2012, available at http://thinkprogress.org/economy/2012/05/22/488079/romney-food-stamps-13/.
- 35 Kaiser Commission on Medicaid Facts, "Medicaid's Role for Hispanic Americans" (2011), available at http://www.kff.org/ medicaid/upload/8189.pdf.
- 36 National Council of La Raza, "Fast Facts: Latinos and Health Care"(2012), available at http://www.nclr.org/images/up $loads/publications/FastFacts\_Latinos and Health Care 2012.$
- 37 First Focus, "Ryan Budget Cuts CHIP and Medicaid, Risks the Health of America's Children," Press release, April 7, 2011, available at http://www.firstfocus.net/news/press\_release/ ry an-budget-cuts-chip- and-medicaid-risks-the-health-ofamerica%E2%80%99s-children.

- 38 Children's Defense Fund, "Paul Ryan's Budget Passes the House" (2012), available at http://www.childrensdefense. org/policy-priorities/budget-watch/paul-ryan-budgetpasses.html.
- Sophia Kerby, "The State of Women of Color in the United States" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2012).
- 40 Susan Cohen, "Abortion and Women of Color: The Bigger Picture," Guttmacher Policy Review 11 (3) (2008).
- 41 "Paul Ryan :: NARAL Pro-Choice America," available at http:// www.prochoiceamerica.org/elections/2012/gop-presidential-candidates/paul-ryan.html (last accessed August 2012).
- 42 Molly A.K. Connors, "Romney vs. Personhood," Concord Monitor, November 9, 2011, available at http://www. concordmonitor.com/article/291284/romney-vs-personhoo d?SESS3bf6349e40a86aa7f3fc3bc6b02d50d0=google; "Paul Ryan :: NARAL Pro-Choice America."
- 42 Clare Coleman and Kirtly Parker Jones, "Title X: a proud past, an uncertain future," Contraception 84 (2011): 209-211.